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about our friends obituaries

(719) 346-7605

Hays Travel & Tours
Invites YOU to join
them for a “Let’s Talk
Travel” get together!

Date:  Wednesday, May 23rd
Time:  6:30 p.m. to 8:00 p.m.
Place: Howard Johnson Hotel - Meeting Room
           2218 Commerce, Goodland, Kan.

Refreshments and rolls served.
$25 Gift Certificate Drawing

ENJOY
TONIGHT
AT THE
MOVIES

SUBSCRIBER

You receive two free passes to see

Barbara Lovelace

Shrek
(PG)

Present Ticket at Box Office
Tickets are Non-Transferable

Dip your dog for FREE
Removes fleas, flies, ticks & odors

No purchase necessary

SPECIAL  THIS WEDNESDAY, MAY 23RD

Buy 1 bag of Vigertone or Proud Paws Dog Food,
get Tasty Paste Wormer FREE

Thursday, May 24th:  Event
at Feed Bunk

Burlington, 1220 Webster Ave.

1405 Main • Goodland

(785) 899-9233

Evon Frank

A. Evon Frank
Alice Evon Frank, 74, Greeley,

Colo., mother of Goodland resident
Diann Ross, died
Sunday, May 20,
2001, in the Hos-
pice Care Center
at North Colorado
Medical Center in
Greeley, Colo.,
where she had
been a patient for
a week.

She was born
Sept. 15, 1926, in
Greensburg, the
daughter of Opal F. (Miller) and
Howard R. Lewis.

She lived in Maxville and Sublette
and attended schools there. Later, her
family moved to a farm south of
Sharon Springs. She graduated in 1941
from Weskan High School and at-
tended Aims Community College in
Greeley, Colo., for a year.

She and Carl E. Frank were married
May 16, 1949, in Sublette.

She worked as an Avon representa-
tive in Fort Morgan, Colo., for many
years and was recognized several times
for top sales in her district. She also
drove a school bus and ran the Gold
Bond Stamp Store.

The couple were divorced in 1969.
She then moved to Greeley, Colo.,
where she worked for Stanley Com-
mercial Radio for 20 years as a book-
keeper until she retired in 1991.

Spending time with her children,
grandchildren and great-grandchild
was important to her.

She enjoyed her vegetable and
flower gardens, the mountains, fish-
ing and camping with her daughter
Kay and watching hummingbirds.
She made ceramics and crocheted
items.

She was a member of the Rebekah
Lodge and the Greeley Christian
Church.

Her funeral services will be held at
2 p.m. Thursday at the First Christian
Church in Goodland with Pastor Loren
Strait officiating. Burial will follow in
the Goodland Cemetery.

Friends may call from 10 a.m. to 2
p.m. Thursday at the church in Good-
land.

Other survivors include another
daughter, Kay Weeks of Greeley,
Colo.; a brother, Dwight Lewis of
Stratton, Colo.; four grandchildren;
and a great-grandchild.

She was preceded in death by her
parents, a son-in-law, and a nephew.

Memorials may be given to the
Greeley Christian Church “Choir Robe
Fund” and left at the Greeley Christian
Church or sent to Bateman Funeral
Home, P.O. Box 278, Goodland, Kan.
67735.

Arthur P. Benoit
Arthur P. Benoit, 85, Dodge City,

a former Goodland resident, died
Wednesday, May 16, 2001, in the

Fort Dodge Soldier’s Home at Dodge
City.

He was born May 26, 1915, at
Zurich, the son of Irene (Martell) and
Fred Benoit.

He served in the U.S. Marine Corps
from 1939 through 1945 in the South
Pacific. He was stationed at Pearl Har-
bor when it was bombed on Dec. 7,
1941.

After his return from service, he
worked in the oil fields in Montana.

He was a member of Our Lady of
Perpetual Help Catholic Church and
the Veterans of Foreign Wars, both in
Goodland.

His graveside service with military
honors was held at 2:30 p.m. Saturday
at the Goodland Cemetery with Dr.
Chet Ross officiating.

Visitation was held from 1:30 to 2:30
p.m. Saturday at Koons Chapel in
Goodland.

Survivors include two sons, Frank
Benoit of Aberdeen, S.D., and Guy
Raymond Benoit; three sisters, Rosela
Scott of Springdale, Ark., Rita Fae
Yeager of Webb City, Mo., and Edna
Merchant of Magna, Utah; and two
grandchildren.

He was preceded in death by his par-
ents; a sister, Freda Studer; and a
brother, Omer Benoit.

Memorials may be given to the
Veterans of Foreign Wars, Lowell
Coleman Post, and left at Koons Fu-
neral Home, 211 N. Main, Goodland,
Kan. 67735.

‘Discovery Days’ is 4-H learning event
What is 4-H Discovery Days? It is a

learning experience for Kansas 4-Hers
who are 13 or older that gives them a
taste of college life.

 4-H members from all over Kansas
go to the Kansas State University cam-
pus in Manhattan at the end of May for
three days of fun. They can take classes
they are interested in while they are
there. They eat meals in the campus
dining hall and stay in the university’s
dorms.

The 4-Hers learn how to get along
with people who they would meet at
college. They get to meet college stu-
dents who are there to help in any way
possible. Most of the college floor su-
pervisors are former 4-H members.

This year, Discovery Days will be
next week, May 30 through June 1. You
can go shopping in the Student Union
or in your spare time you can go bowl-
ing or play pool or snooker in the base-
ment of the union. They also have an
indoor pool where you can swim for a
small fee. You can go to the dances the
university holds while the 4-Hers are
there. You get to meet lots of 4-Hers
who are your age. You can learn about
different county 4-H activities.

Sign-up for this year’s event has
passed, but you can get forms for next
year in early spring at the Sherman
County Extension Office. The cost for
attending is $95. If you would like to
purchase a T-shirt with that year’s Dis-
covery Days theme on it, the cost is a
little extra. The classes you take deter-

mine the total amount you will have to
pay. Also, you may need to purchase
supplies for some classes.

The classes you sign-up for will ei-
ther be an all-day class or two half days.
Some of the classes I have taken in the
two years I have gone were swing
dance, waltz and country two-step.
They teach you all the neat little tricks
they do. Then at the dance you can
show off because you know what you
are doing.

Craft classes include quilling, which
is making a design by rolling up or
twisting small strips of paper; leather
craft, where you make a wallet or dif-
ferent little pouches with cool designs;
scrapbook making, where you bring
your own pictures and they help you
put a scrapbook together; and puzzle
picture frames, where you use old
puzzle pieces and make picture frames

out of them. There is also
cookie baking, where you
make huge cookies which
are good to eat on the way
home.

They also offer basic
canoe and hiking classes.
Bird watching in the Flint

Hills is an all-day trip that is worth tak-
ing. A trip to the zoo with your camera
is a good way to get great shots for your
4-H photography project. Touring the
historical cities around Manhattan
helps you learn some interesting his-
tory about Kansas.

They also have different livestock
classes such as horseback riding,
which will help you become a better
rider or showman, or building your
own cattle herd using a computer
game. They have an all-day fishing
class, too, which is a lot of fun if you
like fishing. Dana Belshe, Sherman
County extension agent, usually goes
along to teach this class.

I have learned a lot of cool things
while being at Discovery Days. You
can make lots of new friends and learn
how the 4-H program is working all
over Kansas.

4-h club news
Glendale Livewires 4-H Club

The Glendale Livewires 4-H Club
found out that they had received an al-
ternate blue ribbon for their March
model meeting when they met in April.

The club met at 7 p.m. on April 16 at
the 4-H Building in Goodland.

President Deanna Livengood
opened the meeting by having the
club say the 4-H pledge and the flag
salute.

Sixteen members and one leader
answered roll call which was “My Fa-
vorite Outdoor Activity.”

Deanna Bauman led the members in
singing “Row, Row, Row Your Boat.”

Brandon Cowan gave the treasurer’s
report and said that the club’s check-
ing account at Bankwest had been
closed and one at First National Bank
had been opened.

An item of discussion was a request
to sell fireworks this summer, but the
club decided not to do it.

Leader Penny Sheldon announced
that the club received an alternate blue
ribbon for their March model meeting.
She said that swine and sheep weigh-
in would be held May 5, the spring beef
show on April 21, and the swine and
sheep show on May 12. She also an-
nounced that a judging contest would
be held April 28 in Hays and that 4-H
summer camp registration was due by
May 4.

Courtney Sheldon gave a project
talk on dog showmanship. Brandon

Cowan gave a demonstration on how
to show a pig, using his pig “Dotty.”
Teagan Raile told a health and safety
tip on farm safety. Kade Sheldon gave
a project talk on cats.

Vice President Richard Bauman
read off the program for next month’s
meeting before closing. Darin
Richardson moved to adjourn the
meeting by saying the club motto.

• At the club’s March 19 model meet-
ing which was held at 6:15 p.m. Teagan
Raile led the club in a song.

Roll call was “My Favorite Hobby,”
and was answered by 17 members and
two leaders.

A ceremony was held for the new
club members. A discussion was held
about making a donation to the 4-H
Foundation.

Courtney Sheldon and Deanna
Livengood gave project talks. Darin
Richardson did a demonstration. Kade
Sheldon gave a health and safety tip.

Taylor Raile led the club in recre-
ation.

• For the February meeting which
was held Feb. 19, there were 12 mem-
bers and one leader present. Roll call
was “My Favorite Dessert.” Tammy
Weeter led the club members in a song.

The club decided to pay a bill for
postage and discussed a bill from
Cobblestone Floral.

David Livengood gave a demonstra-
tion on rocketry. Richard Bauman gave
a health and safety tip on wearing a

welding helmet when welding. Brian
Bauman gave a project talk on steers
and their feed rations. 4-H Ambassa-
dor Jordan Riebel came to talk briefly
to the club. Justin VanVleet led the
members in recreation.

• In January, the club met on Jan. 15.
Thirteen members and two leaders
answered roll call which was “My New
Year’s Resolution.” Justin VanVleet
led the group in a song.

The club discussed doing something
to honor Terri Richardson, outgoing 4-
H club leader.

Darin Richardson gave a project talk
on “You’ve Just Won a Trip.” Deanna
Livengood did a demonstration on
electricity. Courtney Sheldon gave a
health and safety tip on winter safety.
Amber Cowan did a project talk on
sewing.

Taylor Raile led the group in recre-
ation.

Kathryn Craft, reporter

calendar
Congressman Speaking — Con-

gressman Jerry Moran will hold a farm
bill forum via interactive television
from 6:30-8 a.m. Wednesday at the
Murray Center on the Northwest Kan-
sas Technical College campus in
Goodland. The public is encouraged to
attend and voice their opinions.

Basic Aid Training — An American
Red Cross Basic Aid Training course
for 8- to 10-year-olds will be held from
9 a.m.-noon on Wednesday, June 6,
and Thursday, June 7, at the Sherman
County Red Cross classroom, 106 E.
10th. A small fee will be charged and
the limit is 15 participants. To register,
call (785) 899-2011.

Summer Classes — Colby Com-
munity College will offer eight sum-
mer classes over the interactive televi-
sion network to northwest Kansas.
Speech will be offered at 6 p.m.
Wednesday in Goodland; Human
Growth and Development at 7:30
a.m., Central Time, May 29-June 2
in Colby; Basic Nutrition at 7:30
a.m., Central Time, June 4-22 in
Colby; Medical Terminology at
10:45 a.m., Central Time, June 4-22
in Colby; Introduction to Literature
at 5:30 p.m. Friday, June 8, in Good-
land; and Topics in Applied Psychol-
ogy at 5:30 p.m. June 29-30 in Good-
land.

activities
TOPS Meetings — Take Off

Pounds Sensibly meets at 5:30 p.m.
Mondays in the small board room at
the Goodland Regional Medical Cen-
ter. Weigh-in is at 5 p.m.

Aerobics Classes — Morning aero-
bics classes are available at 5:30 a.m.
with Tina Tompkins, and at 7:45 a.m.
with Marilyn Imel, Monday, Wednes-
day, and Friday at the Goodland Ac-
tivities Center. A senior aerobics class
for those who desire a less strenuous
workout will be at 7:45 a.m. Tuesday
and Thursday with Imel. For ques-
tions, call 899-7242.

Tennis Clinic — A tennis camp and
clinic for girls in fifth through 11th
grades will begin Wednesday, May
30, and run through Friday, June 1.
Instructors will be Wallace Hansen and
Tony Parker. There is a $30 entry fee
that includes a T-shirt, three tennis balls
and 13 hours of instruction and play.
Contact Hansen at 899-3106 or 899-
5656 for more information. Applica-
tions can be picked up at the North El-
ementary or Grant Junior High offices.

Carnegie Arts Center — Cindy
Mueller of Marion, Ohio, will have her
paper cuttings on display and Wanda
McGee of Port St. Joe, Fla., her book
“Invisible Currents: Nature’s Lessons
for the Mind and Heart” for sale
through Friday, June 1 at the
Carnegie Arts Center. The exhibit is
sponsored by L&W Andrist Insurance
Agency and Paxton Building Service.
The arts center is open from 10 a.m.-5
p.m. Tuesday through Friday and
from 1-4 p.m. Saturday, Sunday and
Monday.

Garden Lecture Series — The pub-
lic is invited to sign-up for a garden
lecture series “How Does Your Garden
Grow?” hosted by the Goodland Arts
Council. The on-site discussions are
led by members of Master Gardeners
at 7 p.m. every Thursday through
June 7. Topics to be covered are veg-
etables, composting and lawn care,
roses, annuals, perennials and herbs.
There is a small fee for each session.
For information or to register, call the
Carnegie Arts Center at 899-6442.

Soccer Camp — The Goodland
Activities Center will sponsor a Brit-
ish Soccer Camp for youth ages 4-14
from 8:30-11 a.m. June 25-29 at North
School. For information or to register,
come to the activities center at 808
Main or call 899-7242.

senior center menu
Tuesday — Oven fried chicken,

mashed potatoes and gravy, corn,
bread and peach cup.

Wednesday — Taco salad, tropical
fruit salad, chips, bread and cherry
cobbler.

Thursday — Pasta, beef and tomato
casserole, spinach and cheese salad,
applesauce, bread and cookies.

Friday —  Tuna and noodles, mixed
vegetables, cantaloupe, bread and rhu-
barb dessert.

medical fund
A fund has been established to help

pay medical expenses for Teagan
Raile, who was injured in a car acci-
dent. Contributions can be sent to or
left at Western State Bank, 815 Center,
Goodland, Kan. 67735.

tree fund donations
Many of the trees at the Goodland

Cemetery have died and the cemetery
board is trying to replace them. If you
would like to help out, contributions
for the Goodland Cemetery Memorial
Tree Fund can be left at Koons or
Bateman funeral homes or sent to the

Goodland Cemetery Board, P.O. Box
59, Goodland, Kan. 67735. Donations
may be made in memory of a loved one.

school menu
Tuesday through Friday — Cooks’

choice.

hospital report
Goodland Regional Medical Center

Admitted on Friday: Jeffrey Eli,
Goodland. Saturday: none. Sunday:
Joan Gunderson, Sharon Springs.

Dismissed on Friday: Opal
Cogdill, Goodland. Saturday: Jeffrey
Eli, Goodland. Sunday: none.

Transferred:  Gary Webring to Por-
ter Hospital in Denver.

Specialists for Tuesday: Dr.  Will-
iam Inkret, gynecologist; Dr.
Raymond Ketting, pediatrician; Dr.
Darrell Werth, urologist.

Hospital weekly volunteer sched-
ule — Tuesday — Martha Gunderson,
courtesy; Beulah McClung, p.m.
Wednesday — Carmelita Clark, cour-
tesy; Helen Armstrong, a.m.; Roger
Collins, p.m. Thursday — Dorocile
Reynolds, a.m.; Fern Heckman, p.m.
Friday —  Anne Mann, p.m.

animal shelter
Have you lost a pet? Call the Good-

land Police Department at 899-4570.
Are you interested in adopting a pet?

Call the Northwest Kansas Animal
Shelter at 899-6464.

today in history
May 21, 1901 — “Keg parties have

grown in popular favor since the clos-
ing of the saloons.”

From The Goodland Republic/Infor-
mation provided by The Sherman
County Historical Society

area events
Tobacco Support Group — A to-

bacco quitters support group meets
from 7-8 p.m., Central Time, every
Wednesday in the cafeteria of
Citizen’s Medical Center in Colby.
Anyone who has a desire to stop smok-
ing is urged to attend. For information,
call (785) 462-8152.

crimestoppers
If you have any information about

any crime, call the Goodland Area
Crime Stoppers “Look Line” at 899-
5665. Your call will be confidential and
you will not be asked your name. If the
information you give results in the ar-
rest and/or conviction of those persons
involved, you could be eligible for a
reward of up to $1,000.

rebecca
gattshall
• 4-h forum

Have you left photos at The Goodland Daily
News? You may pick them up from 8 a.m.

to 5:30 p.m. Monday through Friday.


